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TENTSMUIR NATIONAL NATURE RESERVE

NEWSLETTER No. 36
JANUARY 2017
Welcome to the 36th Newsletter, now in its 18th year … how time flies!
Happy New Year to you all, I hope you have a prosperous 2017 and we look forward to seeing you out on the Reserve at some point.

You might think it is a quiet time of year for life out on the Reserve. However, especially at Morton Lochs, work has been going on full steam ahead.  
Read about our FREE event on Saturday, 11 February “A Free Dog Advice Session event”. Find out all about it and how to sign up to the mailing list for our new dog-walking project. See page16.

Volunteers are the absolute life and soul of the Reserve and without them, we would struggle to achieve half of what we do. A few of our volunteers have written about their work on the Reserve. 

I have been very fortunate as a good number of fantastic photographers including Ruari send me their images of flora & fauna out on the Reserve. You will be able to see for yourself in this edition. Thanks to everyone who send me their images.
Weather wise, the summer of 2016 was not brilliant, and it was our worst butterfly year ever. However, the dragonflies & damselflies took advantage of the cleaned out ponds and we literally had a few thousand flying around.  In addition, the kingfishers gave us an amazing year particularly on the south loch. We are hoping the pair return to the south loch this year.

2017 is going to be a busy special year for Tentsmuir NNR and me and look what turned up on the foreshore recently?
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An otter in the lagoons on the Tentsmuir coast. 
Image by kind permission from Steve Buckland. 
Tom Cunningham
Reserve Manager
TENTSMUIR NATIONAL NATURE RESERVE

2017 Year of History, Heritage and Archaeology
The Scottish Government & VisitScotland have declared 2017 has been designated the Year of History, Heritage and Archaeology and it is a celebration of Scotland’s people, our distinct culture and traditions, our historic landscapes, attractions, icons, as well as our hidden gems and amazing stories.
 
From World Heritage Sites to ancient monuments, listed buildings to historic battlefields, cultural traditions to our myths, stories and legends, 2017 is the year to explore Scotland's fascinating past. Discover how this past has shaped the thriving Scotland we know today and its future, with its proud and welcoming spirit.  Enjoy the splendour of some of Scotland’s most famous and dramatic castles, visit your clan’s homeland, experience the breath-taking sounds of a hundred pipers skirling or stare in wonder at the ever-changing natural landscapes that have played a key part in Scotland’s history. 
 
Discover tales of legendary kings and queens, Jacobite battles, stories handed down from one generation to the next, all set against Scotland’s unique panoramic landscapes and enriching culture.  From the Scottish Borders to Orkney, and from Fife to the Isle of Skye - every area of Scotland has its own story to share. Relive Scotland’s past to the present day through a range of exciting events, attractions and activities during 2017 and come make history with us! 
It has us thinking about what themes & plans we have for you for this year’s Summer event. 
NNR VISITOR SURVEY: Visitor Satisfaction
We have a great response so far and after six months or so, we are still collecting the completed forms. Thank you very much to everyone who has completed the forms.  Feedback so far is very positive, we will collate and analyse the comments, and hopefully in the next Reserve Newsletter I will be able to provide you with the results.

You can still pick up a survey form from the dispensers in the squirrel hide and at the Icehouse gate.  If you come across these short survey forms (only seven questions), I would be over the moon if you would complete one.  You can use the freepost address to send in the survey or, if you carry a pen, just put it back into the dispenser if you prefer.  
GRATEFUL THANKS
To all the photographers who have sent me some wonderful, stunning pictures and allowed me to use the images in this Newsletter and on our Facebook page.
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Shore Larks on the southern end of Tentsmuir Point. 
Images by kind permission by Steve Buckland.
TENTSMUIR POINT 
THE DYNAMIC COASTLINE 
High tides and stormy seas have had little detrimental effect so far on the dunes. However, the foreshore is changing slowly.  The lagoons that form and hold seawater when the tide turns have changed shape and are attracting significant numbers of waders. At  the adjacent dune edge shore larks and snow buntings have been observed in good numbers  This is also where Steve Buckland was in the fortunate position to observe the otter.  We still have a couple of months of winter to go and let’s hope we see some coastal accretion instead of more erosion.

MANAGEMENT

The Limousine cattle grazed throughout the summer months and returned to Scotscraig Farm in October.  This little herd had a real fancy for walking and resting on the foreshore.  
This summer was a boom one for ragwort and although good for many invertebrates, some control was necessary. Ruari Dunsmuir, our student placement this year, continued hand pulling large areas of the ragwort plants and disposed of the plants safely. 
McIntosh & Robertson carried out the improvement work to the Icehouse footpath and the access is now easier.  When walking up from the Icehouse towards the foreshore please do stick to the path and not walk on the sides of the path where the fragile dune heath plants have suffered a lot of damage.
The sea fences will have their annual maintenance done in early Spring when Bob Ritchie and Mikey Smith will return for the 15th visit.  Their specialist work is synchronised to the seasonally low tides, giving them a safer, longer day fixing the fences. 

EDUCATIONAL VISITS
Educational visits picked up significantly over the last six months. A number of university research projects have also started and a few High School students have been studying dune succession for their Higher and Advanced Higher Geography exams.  There were four University visits, one College visit, ten High School visits and the High School of Dundee students on their John Muir Award visited on five occasions carrying out various management tasks.

The John Muir Award – Giving something back to the Environment.

Gordon Ross the Outdoor Activities Co-ordinator from the High School of Dundee very kindly provided this report:


“In 2015/16 a small group of pupils were given the opportunity to participate in the John Muir Award. This was a trial year and the concept of discovering, exploring, conserving and sharing was very exciting but with a degree of uncertainty, we looked to establish a plan for the year. 

After making enquiries Tom Cunningham, Reserve Manager at Tentsmuir Natural Nature Reserve kindly invited us to spend afternoons volunteering and after initially discovering and exploring Morton Lochs and Tentsmuir Point we soon got our hands dirty undertaking various valuable tasks. After a successful first year we have returned this term with a larger group.

Kieran Forster recounts some of the experiences “We set about getting ankle deep in the water to clear the volume of muck that was encasing the pond and choking the life out of it. We also cleared enormous amounts of dead wood that was obscuring the pond and harmful for both dragonfly larva and adults.” During this time, we also met Daniele Muir, Scotland Officer for British Dragonfly Society and who has kindly offered to educate the team next year on Dragonflies ahead of our exploring phase to Sutherland where we will undertake species counts in prime habitat locations and upload our findings on BDS’s data base.
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Some of the High School pupils with British Dragonfly Society volunteers at the pond

Another team member Gregor Kemp said “We all felt that we had contributed massively to the highly important work the SNH continues to uphold daily, the introduction of ten able workers just goes to show how much of a difference volunteers can make. Our own exploration of the area, as well as seeing how critical the situation could become without continued support, really broadened our understanding and drive to continue”.

It is wonderful to see the pupils embrace the John Muir Award and connect with nature. Working with Scottish Natural Heritage staff and other volunteers at Tentsmuir has really helped our pupils develop greater awareness and a responsibility to help conserve our wild places.” 

WILDLIFE UPDATE

The sea eagles had everyone on high alert during December, as they had been elusive. Thankfully, the pair have been observed since then. The seven-year-old battery in the tracker on sea eagle Z has died out and can no longer be tracked. 
The pinkfoot geese have arrived early this winter and we had a peak so far of 2400 birds. The odd one or two barnacle, whitefront and brent geese have also been spotted.  Eider duck numbers are high: a few other species include shore lark, red breasted merganser, greenshank, redshank, stonechat, one merlin, common scoter (4050) & velvet scoter, snow buntings, peregrine, raven, little egret, knot, dunlin, sanderling, grey plover, ringed plover, long-tailed duck, bar-tailed godwit and red throated diver.  I know I have a few colleagues on other NNRs who are well jealous that we have had a number of shore larks.  In addition, it was a lovely surprise to see the otter on the foreshore & lagoons.
Derek Robertson (previously our artist in residence) reported that a colour-ringed snow bunting from Tentsmuir was re-sighted at Dunbar. The photo by Neil McIver is a little fuzzy but process of elimination suggests it is A9, which was ringed as a first winter female at Tentsmuir Fife on 5th March 2016. Wing of 103mm and weight 31.3g. Another bird from the same catch (B2) has been re-sighted hopping around near the shore larks at Tentsmuir this winter. 
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SEA EAGLES

Lauren Shannon of the RSPB kindly provided the following article.
It’s been another successful year for the Fife pair of white-tailed eagles who fledged a healthy chick for the fourth year running. The chick was fitted with white wing tags with the letter L and a satellite tag by RSPB Scotland and Forest Enterprise Scotland staff, so its progress and movements can be monitored. White L left the Fife area in October and travelled all the way up through Aberdeenshire to just north of Inverurie, before making his way back down to the Angus countryside. 
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White-tailed Sea Eagle. Image by kind permission from Richard Tough.

The parents, known as Turquoise 1 and Turquoise Z, are often seen hunting along the Tentsmuir coastline and the post season visit to the nest this year found prey evidence of rabbits, flounder, roe deer, gulls and corvids. If you see any white-tailed eagles around East Scotland please report your sightings to eastscotlandseaeagles@rspb.org.uk and let us know where you saw the bird and any identifying features such as wing tags. Please also contact us if you would like to get involved in the volunteer nest watch next season, which helps protect the birds from disturbance and records valuable information about their behaviour.

BUTTERFLIES AND MOTHS 
Sadly another poor year for butterflies with the cold/wet summer weather, which turned out to be the worst on record.  One of our superb volunteers, Gillian Fyfe, is carrying out research on the butterflies since recording began some thirty or more years ago on the Reserve.  This has been a long and arduous task searching because some data is held electronically and some on data recording sheets going back a long time.
Gerald Lincoln and David Bryant carried out the moth surveys and after last year’s great results, David kindly sent in this report of two new moths for Morton Lochs and the Tentsmuir area: 
 “We found 2 new species for Fife/VC85, however, namely Ochreous Pug and Plain Wave. It is quite likely they have been overlooked previously, by others, and us although it also seems likely that the latter, at least, is restricted to very few sites in South East Scotland although is more frequent in the north.
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Plain Wave, Image kindly provided by David Bryant.

 Amongst the species found on this year’s dune-heath survey was the Hedge Rustic. This was assessed as being the second-most endangered macro moth in the UK over a recent 35-year period (based on its rapid decline). We have also found it elsewhere at Tentsmuir in earlier years: indeed, the Tentsmuir area is the main east coast stronghold in Scotland for this moth.
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Hedge Rustic, Image kindly provided by David Bryant.
While comparisons between different landscape-scale sites is difficult because of differing intensities of surveying and reporting across Scotland, it is likely that Tentsmuir Forest and the NNR are together one of the most important sites for their macro moth community in Scotland.  Supporting at least 7 Red Data Book (Notable b) species of macro moth, all associated with the seaward dune habitats.
MORTON LOCHS
MANAGEMENT

What a very busy and productive period this has been for Morton Lochs with a good number of management projects completed.

Bill the digger driver for McIntosh & Robertson cleaned up the dense vegetation and silted up west loch and then turned his attention to increase the size of the car park and improved the surface drainage.
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The west loch before operations before the management started
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Bill and his machine scraping out the muddy silts.
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Nearing completion
We also carried out the management work to stabilise the John Berry bird hide to prevent it sinking into the ground, which required two concrete pads and four galvanised steel H beams. Graham Davidson and his team carried out this work. 
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The structure supports under the John Berry bird hide viewed from above in the Fullerton hide

Alex and Ruari and occasionally myself, along with volunteers Kirstie and Nicola, the volunteer teams form Elmwood College and the SSE employees carried out an amazing number of various management tasks.  Main tasks included cleaning out the ponds and the clearing up the damaged branches from the many windblown damaged trees, especially along the south loch roadside.
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The SSE team cutting up the dense overhanging trees and scrub at one of the dragonfly ponds

HEATHER RESTORATION
Having planted in some very large clumps of heather in late autumn 2015, we have monitored the heather plants for signs of new life, and so far so good, we are pleased that over 60 to 70% of the heather clumps are showing signs of growth.
DIFFUSE POLLUTION AT MORTON LOCHS
In addition to Richard Lockett (who developed the Catchment Improvement Project), we are exploring the methods of how we can reduce the nutrients from flowing into the north loch.  A reed bed system created in the Inflow is one approach and reducing the run off from the fields up stream is another way.  We will be holding meetings with local farmers and experts from SEPA and the River Restoration Centre very soon to see what can be achieved.
WILDLIFE UPDATE

VIEW FROM THE SQUIRREL HIDE
This hide continues to be very popular and every day visitors can be seen watching the red squirrels on the feeders and trees.  You can see some fancy cameras with huge lenses poking out of the hide viewing windows, hoping to catch them in action!  In addition to the squirrels, you can observe woodpeckers, coal tits, blue tits, long-tailed tits, wrens, chaffinches and, if you are really lucky, spot badgers snuffling around at the base of the trees picking at the dropped nuts.
DRAGONFLIES AND DAMSELFLIES 
Daniele Muir, British Dragonfly Society (BDS) Scotland Officer wrote an article for us to enjoy: 
“Volunteer work at Dragonfly Hotspot Morton Lochs in December 2016, the British Dragonfly Society organised a volunteer day to help improve one of the small ponds at Morton Lochs NNR for dragonflies.  Situated to the west of the main loch, we started work on this pond in Nov 2015 as it was completely overgrown with vegetation and there were many willow trees overhanging the water.  We managed to clear enough vegetation to create some open water but knew we would have to come back the following year to continue the work!

We returned in early Dec 2016. Pond management should really be carried out in late autumn so as not to disturb hibernating wildlife but we came across a number of frogs and toads in the heathland close to the ponds, and it looked like it was possibly still too warm for them to have started hibernation. With a good number of very keen volunteers, we managed to clear a large amount of vegetation to create more open water, as well as removing more branches overhanging the pond. 
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Dragonfly Society Volunteers & High School students helping to clear out the dense vegetation.

 Image by Daniele Muir
As dragonflies (and many other water invertebrates) need a combination of open water and vegetation, this pond should now be a more dragonfly-friendly place to live! Dragonflies lay their eggs either directly into open water or into vegetation in or close to the water. They are attracted to the polarised light that is reflected from the surface of the water. With fewer trees overhanging the water, there won’t be so many leaves falling into the water and slowly rotting.
If you would like to learn more about dragonflies, we will be running a number of guided walks and training days at our various Hotspots across the country though-out the summer. Have a look at the Scottish events page to see what is going on near you: http://www.british-dragonflies.org.uk/content/events-scotland We’ll be returning to the same pond to continue the work in the autumn of 2017 – please join us!

More information can be found on the BDS website www.british-dragonflies.org.uk 
Ruari Dunsmuir our Student Placement colleague wrote this article:
I have always loved the nature, the outdoors, and having finished university I was looking for a more practical route into the conservation sector. In the end I decided to attend SRUC Elmwood College to study Countryside and Environmental Management. After the course I progressed into a year-long Student Placement with Scottish Natural Heritage at Tentsmuir National Nature Reserve (NNR). This was the perfect opportunity to put into practice all that I’d learnt at college while also providing me with a fantastic environment for further learning and progression.

Starting work at Tentsmuir NNR during the summer gave me the chance to undertake Dragonfly surveys around Morton Lochs and I have to say it was one of my most enjoyable jobs.

Morton Lochs is one of Scotland’s Dragonfly Hotspots and rightly, so as on a calm sunny day the place is swarming with Dragonflies on and around the water and paths. When I was first tasked with the survey it was a bit overwhelming to begin with due to the sheer numbers present. After I attended a BDS Dragonfly workshop I was much more confident and with a bit of patience and experience it became easier and easier to identify and count individual species. 

By far the most common species found at Morton Lochs is the Common Darter. Other species that I have seen include Four-Spotted Chaser, Red-Veined Darter, Common Hawker, and Black Darter, as well as Large Red Damselfly, Common Blue Damselfly, Emerald Damselfly, and Blue-Tailed Damselfly.
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Common Hawker with its prey.  Image by Ruari Dunsmuir

It is a pleasure to be able to see all of these species, though the most thrilling experience so far was witnessing the electric blue Common Hawker hunting on the wing, taking Common Darters as they were laying their eggs. Not only was this a mesmerising sight but the sounds of the Hawker’s wings and when it caught its prey were remarkable.
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Common Darter.  Image by Ruari Dunsmuir
The main aim of such surveys is to keep a record of changes in Dragonfly numbers which can highlight how well they are faring on the NNR and if there are any necessary changes in conservation polices required. 

I have always enjoyed the sight of Dragonflies and now with the knowledge and experience I have gained participating in the surveys, I honestly cannot wait for the warmer weather this year and the chance to go out and see these amazing creatures again.
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Dragonfly Training Day at Morton Lochs with Daniele Muir
BIRDS AND OTHER WILDLIFE
The winter has been relatively kind, not much snow and ice (so far!) to affect the loch bird life.  The mute swan pair on the north loch had 8 cygnets and they progressed quite well until the male started his dispersal tactics. We think at least three perished close by and the other five all would appear to have made it safely off the loch.  

We observed a pair of osprey hanging around for a day or so before they made their way south over the lochs.  Around the squirrel feeders we continue to see long-tailed tits, blue tits, coal tits, great tits, wrens, chaffinches, jays, great spotted woodpeckers, robins and of course a lot of red squirrel activity.  On the lochs there are other notable sightings including otters, occasionally sea eagles, water rail, water voles, grey wagtails, little grebe and four little egrets. 
The kingfishers had the best year ever as far as sightings are concerned and we definitely observed two broods with two young birds in each. We hope they all survive and continue to entertain everyone just as they did in 2016.
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Red Squirrel. Image by kind permission from Alister Smith
Birders and photographers have flocked to see them, which is wonderful.  Some visitors have been so eager to capture that special shot and have been walking in front of the hide and disturbing them.
As Kingfishers are protected Schedule 1 bird, we have put up signs reminding visitors that it is an offence to intentionally or recklessly disturb at, on or near an active nest. 

VOLUNTEERS 
Our wonderful band of dedicated volunteers continues to carry out an amazing amount of work, much of it unseen, throughout the Reserve.  I have invited several volunteers to write a bit about their time spent here on the Reserve.
Kirsten Brewster was has been with us for a few months sent me the following article: 
“I didn't know that volunteering was an opportunity available at Tentsmuir NNR, a place I would go often growing up in Dundee. After gaining a Masters in Conservation and Sustainability, I have been volunteering one day a week at Tentsmuir in order to gain experience in practical reserve management. The tasks we carry out every week can vary according to the time of year but often include; checking the hides, filling the feeders for the local Red Squirrels, counting wetland birds and clearing rubbish from Tentsmuir Point.  My volunteering experience so far has contributed to securing an internship with a small conservation charity.  Not only this but I look forward to spending one day a week outdoors and not applying for jobs or checking emails.  I would recommend volunteering to everyone!”
Nicola Williamson who has also been with us for a few months wrote about the Joys of Volunteering on Tenstmuir NNR

“Giving one day a week to volunteer at Tentsmuir NNR is one of the easiest mornings in the week to get up. Driving through the forest as the sunrises through the trees and two deer jump out across your path is an amazing way to start the day.  Each week the tasks are different, from counting the different species of wildlife found on the lochs, to filling the red squirrels feeders and watching the blue tits and chaffinches dance around the logs and bushes.  Some tasks are not as glamorous, digging out blocked ditches and dragging and cut up trees and bushes that have been removed to open up areas.  However, all these tasks are necessary for the nature reserve to meet in its conservation targets.  The team are great to work with and it’s the best way to spend a day, being out in nature, getting fresh air and exercise.  As the seasons change, I am looking forward to spring when the nature reserve will come back to life with new growth and new species arriving.”  
Anne-Marie Smout who is well known in the bumblebee and butterfly world (and is skilled in many other specialist flora & fauna areas) has been volunteering for over 12 years and who is a real joy to work with shared her thoughts: 
“I just love Tentsmuir Point NNR and it is a real privilege to do a butterfly transect out there.  It is such a lovely and peaceful place, and although I may meet the odd party of other walkers or cyclists, it is not unusual to have it entirely to myself.  I don’t generally mind the cattle, and I don’t always see them.  

Of course my visits are dedicated to counting butterflies, and although there is a list of likely species to be seen, it is always interesting to find out which ones are on the wing when it is my turn.  The walk takes about 1 hour and 30-45 minutes depending on how many things there are to see.  Sometime Chris, my husband, comes with me, and fortunately he was with me the day when back in May this year we found Green Hairstreaks, not seen by us for a number of years at the site.  My recent visit in July was probably the best I can remember, with a remarkable abundance of the most special species, including 10 Dark Green Fritillaries - I usually feel lucky to see just two!

Chris and I have been volunteering to do butterfly transects at Tentsmuir Point for a number years, but Chris now finds the full length of the transect too tiring, so he does not always come along.  I only do it once a month, mainly because it is quite a commitment.  We live about an hour’s drive away, and the weather seems increasingly to present a real problem.  I find that I have to set aside the full week when it is my turn, so that I am ready to drop everything and dash off to Tentsmuir, when the weather looks suitable.  Even so there are times – such as twice already this year – when it never becomes suitable at all. 
Nevertheless, my transect weeks are something I really look forward to doing and, of course, when out there, there are lots of other things to enjoy, such as the scenery, the birds, the bumble bees, the dragonflies and many other kinds of insects, so sometimes it is very hard just to concentrate on the butterflies.”
Dr JIM STEWART (Poet in Residence)
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We were very saddened to hear of the death of our special friend Jim Stewart.

Dr. Jim Stewart was a widely published poet with special research interests in Virginia Woolf.  He has co-edited New Writing Dundee and Seagate III (forthcoming) and, as Poet-in-Residence at Tentsmuir Forest, he collaborated with artist Derek Robertson for a 2014 exhibition at Dundee’s McManus Galleries. He has also worked with composer and musician, Mark Spalding, and has written the libretto for an opera about Flora McDonald. Jim worked on the Cambridge University Press edition of Virginia Woolf and co-edited her first novel, The Voyage Out.  He was a regular reviewer of books on Woolf for the Times Literary Supplement.
My wife Peta introduced me to Jim when she was studying English at the University of Dundee, and we kept in touch with Jim for over 20 years.  Jim previously stayed in Tayport and he knew Tentsmuir like the back of his hand.  Jim saw poetry in everything, he was an amazing inspiring wordsmith, he was inspiring and when he approached me in 2013 and asked if he could be the Poet in Residence. I was overjoyed!  Jim and I met many times and just to hear his quiet ways was for me an amazing experience and one I will never forget.  Jim wrote many poems about the landscape, the flora and fauna.
Much was written about Jim, he was one of the most popular English lecturers and his students adored listening to him and he was always supportive and encouraging his students.  
Jim will be sorely missed by many many people..

Shore
This shore is where the water and the land

compose their shifting strip of compromise.

The dunes grow semi-stable; and the sand

faces down the tides’ relentless tries

to force a lack of shape upon each grain,

and stop it ever rounding where it lies.

And marram grass’s roots defy the rain

of  breakers pouring down: they help immure

in density the form they stand to gain

bedded and compacted, to secure

something’s retrieval from a grudging sea,

maybe something permanent and sure.

FAMILY DAY OUT 
Last year’s Family Day “Nature’s Grand Designs” was a tremendous success, as were the three joint Summer events with Forestry Commission Scotland. All our colleagues’ thoroughly enjoyed running the activities and Cat Frankitti who organised the main attraction with her band of helpers was a laugh a minute with their songs, healthy messages and audience participation. The children AND adults all had great fun.

Next year’s Family Day is in the planning stages and you can read all about it in the next Reserve Newsletter in June.

 A couple of images from last summer’s Family Day.
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Pirates invade Tentsmuir Point
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Visitors meandering between all the activities

CALLING ALL TENTSMUIR DOG WALKERS

A Free Dog Advice Session event
On Saturday 11 February 2017, between 10-12 noon

At Kinshaldy Beach car park (normal pay barrier fee of £2) 

Come along and join dog behaviourist and trainer Natalie Light for a free drop in event to get practice advice about your dog.  Nat has a wealth of experience of dealing with troublesome pooches and will be available from 10-12 in the car park at Kinshaldy Beach to help solve your doggy dilemmas. 
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Please come along, with or without your dog, and find out more as there will also be an opportunity to sign up to the exciting new dog walker project being launched in the spring by Scottish Natural Heritage.  If you’re not able to make the drop in session but you’d like to be added to the mailing list to receive information about the Tentsmuir NNR dog walking project, please email Natalie at nat@natdogs.com with ‘Tentsmuir NNR dog walking project’ in the subject box and she will make sure you’re added. Alternatively, give your contact details to any of the reserve staff if you see them on site. We're looking forward to being in touch!
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Tom Cunningham

Reserve Manager

Fetterdale Office

Tentsmuir Forest

By Tayport.

DD6 9PF

Telephone/Answering machine. 01382 553704.      Email: tom.cunningham@snh.gov.uk
PS  After a very good start to the season the mighty Raith Rovers are in free fall, we could not buy a win at the moment and are worryingly close to the relegation zone. The joys of being a Rovers fan!  Mon the Rovers!
AND FINALLY

The current image, the view down the west Loch, the end result of a magnificent job done on the West Loch by Bill of McIntosh & Robertson. Image by Ruari Dunsmuir on 16 January. 
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Useful websites: � HYPERLINK "http://www.snh.gov.uk" ��www.snh.gov.uk� and � HYPERLINK "http://www.nnr-scotland.org.uk" ��www.nnr-scotland.org.uk� for information on the Reserve and surrounding area, as well as our work in SNH. 





To keep up to date on our Facebook page � “Scotland’s National Nature Reserves”, all you need to do is “Like” the page to follow us.





Read about all of Scotland’s NNRs in our � HYPERLINK "http://www.snh.gov.uk/publications-data-and-research/publications/search-the-catalogue/publication-detail/?id=1426" ��NNR Visitor Guide 2016� 
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